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BACKGROUND
The proposal for this grant was inspired by Geneseo’s participation in the Teagle Foundation’s pilot project run by COPLAC.
  In preparation for our participation in this project, I attended the Teagle Steering Committee Meeting held at the University of Virginia (Wise) in June, 2012, where we discussed the parameters of the pilot.  These included (but were not limited to) the following areas:

· Evaluating the interest in this type of project.
· Assessing the quality of this type of undergraduate research.
· Identifying the technical challenges and costs associated with the project.
· Identifying the implications for faculty work (time, tenure process, etc.).
The two day committee meeting covered the topics listed above and explored related areas, such as recruitment (faculty, student), administrative oversight, technology, workload, assessment, and the dissemination of results. At the end of the sessions, we were charged with identifying possible faculty mentors and students by the end of the summer so that projects could begin during fall semester.
Around this time, SUNY announced a new grant program, Innovative Instruction Technology Grants (IITG), and Geneseo decided to submit an application to replicate the COPLAC/Teagle pilot within the SUNY system (with consent from COPLAC Director, Bill Spellman, and the Teagle Foundation).  We were awarded a Tier Three Award (up to $60,000) and quickly began working to identify the other three campuses who would participate in this smaller pilot (ultimately, Fredonia, Oswego, and Plattsburgh were chosen).  At this time, we also identified the Campus Project Leaders who would receive a $3,000 stipend to help recruit and coordinate the student/faculty projects taking place on their campus.  The Campus Project Leaders for the other SUNY campuses were:

· Dr. Jack Croxton, Psychology, Fredonia
· Dr. Danielle Garneau, Environmental Science, Plattsburgh
· Dr. Shashi Kanbur,  Physics, Oswego
RECRUITMENT AND SELECTION OF PROJECTS FOR THE SUNY IITG GRANT (FALL 2012)
Due to a general lack of communication between faculty and students during the summer, we did not meet our original goal of having projects ready to start during the fall semester. Additionally, the site that had been designated to compile the possible matches, Macademia, proved to be extremely problematic.  After many delays, we enlisted the help of Patty Hamilton-Rodgers who was able to create a Geneseo specific, unpublished database via Google Docs that enabled us to list both faculty and student profiles.
 The website not only allowed faculty and students to register quickly and easily for the COPLAC/Teagle and IITG pilots, it also sent out an email when new mentors or students entered their data and compiled all of the data into a excel spreadsheet. 
Although the website was invaluable,
 we still faced many obstacles during the fall, the most serious being the constant revision of documents and a general lack of interest by both faculty and students about the pilot. This was an issue on all the campuses (both COPLAC and SUNY). In terms of faculty, those who were interested in undergraduate research were already doing it. Additionally, many faculty expressed displeasure at giving opportunities to students on other campuses instead of their own students.  Not surprisingly, the faculty most interested was those who normally don’t have many opportunities to work with students in their area of expertise (arts, humanities, professional, etc.).  
At another crossroads, Patty Hamilton-Rodgers came up with another plan of action—to send targeted emails to students and faculty who had participated in GREAT DAY (Geneseo Recognizing Excellence, Achievement & Talent).
  These personalized (as opposed to mass/list serve emails) seemed to have a greater impact and we had more success in getting faculty and students to sign up on the website.  All told, 37 students and 73 faculty members from the four SUNY campuses enrolled on the site.
  At this point, we were faced with an unexpected obstacle—frustration. Both students and faculty expressed their frustration for the following reasons:
· Students couldn’t find a faculty mentor who shared their exact research interests.
· Faculty didn’t have any students who wanted to work with them.
· Only two students per campus could participate (which left a lot of interested students unable to participate).
Finally, by the end of fall semester 2012, we identified seven participants:
· Kelli Barnes (Childhood Inclusive Education, Fredonia) and Diantha Watts (Education, Geneseo), non-graded project about the cultural competency of pre-service teachers.
· Brandon Bernard (Adolescent Education/History, Fredonia) and Tze-ki Hon (History, Geneseo), graded project about the paradigm of Hong-Kong and mainland Chinese relations.
· Yvonne Chu (Environmental Science, Plattsburgh), Karyn Ehmann (Environmental Science, Economics, Plattsburgh) and Sherri Mason (Chemistry/Environmental Sciences, Fredonia), graded project about wastewater plastic pollution.

· Alexandra Maley (Psychology, Fredonia) and Meredith Harrigan (Communication, Geneseo), graded project about broken families.
· Marc Peterson (Ecology, Plattsburgh) and Jonathan Titus (Environmental Science, Fredonia), graded project about plant palatability in different colored fast plants.
· Nam Vu (Business Administration, Geneseo) and Paul Holmes (Economics, Fredonia), non-graded project about the chance of dismissal of NFL coaches (the correlation between job security and the team’s performance).
Although we had hoped to have two students per campus, we were not able to accomplish this. In the end, we chose at least one student from each campus (although one student never contacted his mentor, thus one campus did not have any students participating).  All teams submitted an application and learning contract (students) along with a pre-project survey (faculty) adapted from the COPLAC/Teagle forms. One student turned in incomplete paperwork after the deadline and one did not turn in any paperwork. At this point, the Campus Project Leaders were asked to purchase the required equipment (Online Instructor Kit) that included a laptop, Skype/evaer software, Camtasia, USB camera with microphone, camcorder, and flexible tripod. In the end, most campuses chose to not purchase the laptop as faculty preferred to use their own.  Additionally, faculty and students were informed about their funding for research materials or travel ($800 for faculty, $500 for students).

The results of the pre-project survey completed by the faculty mentors were as follows:
· Two mentors had prior experience with distance mentoring; two others had limited experience.
· All agreed that the primary means of communication would be email, with limited use of Skype or phone calls.
· All agreed to “meet” once a week, plus additional communication via email as needed.

· All expressed reservations about establishing rapport and a good working relationship with the student and about conducting long distance research.
· All but one expressed an interest in working with students who wouldn’t otherwise have this opportunity (one faculty member thought that the question was vague and did not answer
).
· All but one mentor has been teaching between 4-16 years.
· All but two mentors have either taken or taught a course online.
· Two mentors were somewhat uncomfortable interacting with people online, while the others were comfortable or very comfortable.
· All had experience with undergraduate research.
· All but one expressed an interest in working with students who shared similar interests (not always an option on their campus) or that they were interested in gaining online experience. One mentor mentioned that he was chosen to do this as a member of the undergraduate research committee. 
· All were familiar with online tools such as Skype, chat, blogs, Google docs, etc.
SUNY IITG GRANT RESULTS (MAY 2013)

The projects were conducted during the spring semester (2013) and a post-project survey was sent out in May.  6/8 projects were deemed successful by the participants.  Of the two that were not, one failed due to lack of student participation after one month (despite repeated efforts by the faculty mentor to re-engage the student), while the other never started (nothing was received from the student). Those that responded to the survey felt that the experience was mostly positive and that distance was not an impediment.  Many of the respondents expressed their to desire to participate in a similar project in the future, while some felt that the extra time spent communicating via email, the lack of campus support/facilities, the differences in schedules/breaks, and/or the demands from their own students and workload would prevent them from participating in similar projects in the future.
The students and faculty mentors all agreed that this was an excellent opportunity for both students and faculty.  Additionally, they all felt that the following elements were essential for success:

· A designated campus support person to oversee the process; intercede if any issues arise, give advice, etc.

· Establish rapport early on with informal chats aimed at getting to know one another.
· Delineate expectations for both students and mentors.
· Have a clear plan of what they hope to accomplish—including deadlines, benchmarks, feedback, and follow up meetings about this plan.
· Effectively communicate with one another.
Additionally, all mentors expressed the frustration that they felt about the limitations on the funding.  Since most projects didn’t get underway until spring semester, many wanted to travel/present at conferences after July (all funding had to be spent by June 30, 2013) or felt that a stipend would have been more helpful than restricted funds.  Although we applied for and were granted an extension, by the time it was approved, most projects had ended and any momentum/enthusiasm for the project had dissipated or deadlines had already passed. The IITG pilot officially ended on December 1, 2013.
DISSEMINATION OF RESULTS
The results of the SUNY IITG project were presented at two conferences: The Faculty Advisory Council on Teaching and Technology Conference (Utica, NY, May 2013) and at COPLAC’s Annual Conference (Shepherdstown, WV, June 2013). At the latter, the results of the nine successful COPLAC/Teagle groups were presented and discussed.
  The students and mentors present agreed with the conclusions of our IITG pilot.  Additionally, they offered the following recommendations:
· Skype was more effective than phone/email.
· The projects should be one year long: broad research in the fall would lay the groundwork for more focused and specialized research in the spring.
· Expectations (on both sides) and timelines should be clear to avoid misunderstandings and a general lack of direction.
· Outlines/drafts should be sent prior to Skype or email “meetings”, along with weekly lesson plans, to help focus the work and meetings.
· Getting to know the person along with their learning styles and work preferences is important  

· Faculty recommendations from their home campus with information about relevant coursework (prior knowledge necessary to do this research?), initiative, how they work with others, student perception of abilities/motivation, etc. (this ties into the next idea).
· Develop a list of characteristics of students who would benefit from this type of learning).
· Faculty workload: develop a banking system, incorporate it into part of the tenure process (teaching, service, and/or research—where should it fall?), and/or extra service pay.
While all present agreed that distance mentoring provides unique and high impact learning, we also felt that the time, money, tenure/post tenure workload requirements and a sense of obligation to students on our own campuses were obstacles to continuing these programs in the future.  That being said, since the Teagle Grant is a two-year pilot, we all committed to recruiting for the 2013-2014 academic year. 
GENESEO’S INVOLVEMENT IN THE COPLAC/TEAGLE PILOT (FALL 2013)
Geneseo holds its GREAT Day in April and this year, we decided to try and recruit students before summer break in hopes of having more success than we had the previous year.
  In early May, we sent out targeted emails to students who participated in GREAT Day that year.  The response, perhaps because the positive recent experience was still on their minds, was impressive.  We received 42 emails from interested students.  Unfortunately, some were graduating (3); one decided that they weren’t really interested, and many others were unable to find a match. 
In the end, five Geneseo students were chosen to participate: Chelsea Butkowski, Sean Fischer, Marty Rogachefsky, Nikita Rumsey, and Gina Villazhinay.
 Faculty mentors filled out midterm evaluations and the final reports are due at the end of the month (although two have already been completed).  The results of these reports are similar to the earlier findings:
· Most used the phone due to technical issues with Skype, although some thought Google hangout was very effective.
· The mentors all seemed to agree that the success of this type of project depends on the quality and seriousness of the student.  They stressed that no-credit projects were not taken as seriously and created a lot of extra work for the mentor as they tried to encourage the student to take the project seriously.
· Some students had a hard time balancing regular course work with the distance mentored research requirements (out of sight, out of mind).
· Most mentors agreed that face-to-face mentoring is less time consuming and allows for better relationships between students and faculty (however, all found the experience enjoyable).
· Effective communication is the key to the success of the project.
These evaluations confirmed what we thought would happen, however, we were very interested in the comments of two mentors as they seemed to represent opposite ends of the spectrum—on one hand, a faculty member working with an unmotivated student, the other worked with a highly motivated student.  The frustration felt by the former was noticeable as they expended large amounts of time and energy to motivate the student who did not seem to be fulfilling the requirements of the learning contract.  Subsequently, this mentor has decided to no longer participate in distance mentoring.
 As to the latter, we have included his emailed comments (with permission), as we find them to be informative:

· Around the middle of the project: “I wanted to tell you how much I’m enjoying working with Marty…He’s a good kid, self-disciplined and serious about his work … he’s taking the project seriously.  In addition to emails, we have a once a week Google Hangout scheduled.  So I feel like I’m getting to know him pretty well and the distance doesn’t matter that much.”
· Upon completion of the project: “I’ve had a delightful time working with Marty this semester.  He has just turned in his final paper… I’ve invited him to present his paper at the Eastern Economic Association annual meetings in Boston this March…”
FINAL CONCLUSIONS ABOUT THE SUNY IITG PILOT
Overall, the distance mentored relationship seems to be a positive one, provided that the student is motivated and serious about the project.  Most of the participants said that it was a comparable experience to face-to-face undergraduate research.  
The main drawbacks that they saw was that it took longer to develop rapport with each other and that everything took longer since it had to be communicated via email or previously scheduled meetings.  These drawbacks are to be expected because faculty normally chooses to do research with students that they already know; therefore the rapport is already there.  Additionally, communication is always quicker in person or in informal, spur of the moment meetings.  
Although almost all involved felt that these were worthwhile projects and most felt that they learned something new from the student researcher that they wouldn’t have otherwise, the general consensus was that they are not feasible within the current parameters of faculty workload.  If given the choice, almost all prefer to work with students on their home campus.  Additionally, few received any recognition or credit towards tenure/promotion for their work on this pilot.  Finally, for those who responded, almost all would have preferred a stipend or course release for this type of project.
SUGGESTIONS FOR THOSE WHO WOULD LIKE TO REPLICATE THIS PILOT
· Start early!  Everything takes much longer than expected.
· Create websites, surveys, etc. that allows mentors and students to register easily.
· Screen both mentors and students to ensure that they are capable of doing this type of work (computer literate, comfortable with online resources, serious, motivated, committed, etc.).
· Create specific learning contracts that include timelines, meeting schedules, budgets, overall goals and plans for dissemination (presentation, publication, etc.).
· Ideally, the project should last two semesters.  
· Designate a campus coordinator to handle the projects.  This is someone who needs to stress the importance of establishing rapport and effective communication from the beginning.  Additionally, this person needs to ensure that the projects stay on track. This person should also complete a final report that assesses the projects.
· Although there may be exceptions to the rule, projects should be graded and for credit as this ensures that the students take the project seriously. Of course, this may cause additional problems as many departments are not comfortable giving credit for distance mentoring, so those issues need to be resolved well in advance.  We enlisted the department chair in the process.  Most departments chose to set up a directed study that did not count towards the major/minor and designated it pass/no pass.  If a grade was assigned, the faculty mentor provided the necessary information to determine the grade.
· In order to maintain confidentiality and privacy, I ask that the faculty and student names be removed from this report if disseminated publically unless permission to use them is received.
� The Teagle Foundation awarded the Council of Public Liberal Arts Colleges (COPLAC) a grant for $150,000 to fund a pilot project that explores distance mentored undergraduate research.  The two-year pilot, limited to 11 campuses (including Geneseo), began in the fall of 2012. For more information: � HYPERLINK "http://www.coplac.org/teagle/" �http://www.coplac.org/teagle/�


� Links to the faculty and student profiles pages: � HYPERLINK "http://www.geneseo.edu/undergraduate_research/dmur-faculty-profiles" �http://www.geneseo.edu/undergraduate_research/dmur-faculty-profiles�, � HYPERLINK "http://www.geneseo.edu/undergraduate_research/dmur-student-profiles" �http://www.geneseo.edu/undergraduate_research/dmur-student-profiles�.  These are not public sites, so I would ask that you not disseminate these without permission from the students (as many of them are concerned about privacy). 


� I am completely convinced that without Patty Hamilton-Rodgers help this project would not have had much success.


� � HYPERLINK "http://www.geneseo.edu/great_day" �http://www.geneseo.edu/great_day�


� Faculty breakdown: Fredonia (28), Geneseo (26), Plattsburgh (12), Owego (7).  The numbers were distributed evenly across the disciplines. Student breakdown: Fredonia (18), Geneseo (9), Plattsburgh (8), Oswego (2).  Although also evenly distributed, there was a slight preference for STEM and Professional fields.


� Dr. Sherri “Sam” Mason generously offered to work with both Chu and Ehmann.  In the end, we only had seven students as one student never contacted his mentor.  Since we had funding for eight students and the semester was well underway when we found out about the student who was not participating, we decided to allow Dr. Mason to use the additional money to fund her second student.


� This faculty member was part of an unsuccessful project. The student submitted all materials late (and did not provide the faculty member with the pre-project survey, thus these responses were recorded after the project failed).  Despite repeated attempts by both the faculty mentor and me, the student did not complete the project due to pressures from other courses for which a grade would be assigned. Instead of communicating these problems in a timely manner to the mentor, the student chose to not participate.  


� One Geneseo faculty member, Bill Lofquist, and one Geneseo student, Joannie Drake, participated in the 2012-2013 COPLAC/Teagle pilot.  Please see the following website (under completed projects) for more information: � HYPERLINK "http://www.coplac.org/teagle/projects/" �http://www.coplac.org/teagle/projects/�


� The SUNY IITG Grant ended on June 30, 2013, so we were only recruiting for the COPLAC/Teagle grant.


� Please see the following website for more information about these projects currently in progress: � HYPERLINK "http://www.coplac.org/teagle/projects/" �http://www.coplac.org/teagle/projects/�


� As I was preparing this report, I received the following email from this mentor: “[The student’s] 22-page paper was submitted to Dr. Spellman at COPLAC and I was told that it would be published in the fall issue of Metamorphosis.” 
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